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(i) All expenses incurred in the pro-
duction of the material, including gen-
eral expenses, and 

(ii) A reasonable amount for profit. 
(b) Adjustments to value. The value of 

materials may be adjusted as follows: 
(1) For originating materials, the fol-

lowing expenses, if not included under 
paragraph (a) of this section, may be 
added to the value of the originating 
material: 

(i) The costs of freight, insurance, 
packing and all other costs incurred in 
transporting the material within or be-
tween the territory of Chile, the United 
States, or both, to the location of the 
producer; 

(ii) Duties, taxes and customs broker-
age fees on the material paid in the 
territory of Chile or of the United 
States, or both, other than duties and 
taxes that are waived, refunded, re-
fundable or otherwise recoverable, in-
cluding credit against duty or tax paid 
or payable; and 

(iii) The cost of waste and spoilage 
resulting from the use of the material 
in the production of the good, less the 
value of renewable scrap or by-product; 
and 

(2) For non-originating materials, if 
included under paragraph (a) of this 
section, the following expenses may be 
deducted from the value of the non- 
originating material: 

(i) The costs of freight, insurance, 
packing and all other costs incurred in 
transporting the material within or be-
tween the territory of Chile, the United 
States, or both, to the location of the 
producer; 

(ii) Duties, taxes and customs broker-
age fees on the material paid in the 
territory of Chile or of the United 
States, or both, other than duties and 
taxes that are waived, refunded, re-
fundable or otherwise recoverable, in-
cluding credit against duty or tax paid 
or payable; 

(iii) The cost of waste and spoilage 
resulting from the use of the material 
in the production of the good, less the 
value of renewable scrap or by-prod-
ucts; and 

(iv) The cost of originating materials 
used in the production of the non-origi-
nating material in the territory of 
Chile or of the United States. 

(c) Accounting method. Any cost or 
value referenced in General Note 26(n), 
HTSUS and this subpart, must be re-
corded and maintained in accordance 
with the generally accepted accounting 
principles applicable in the territory of 
the country in which the good is pro-
duced (whether Chile or the United 
States). 

§ 10.456 Accessories, spare parts or 
tools. 

Accessories, spare parts or tools that 
form part of the good’s standard acces-
sories, spare parts or tools and are de-
livered with the good will be treated as 
a material used in the production of 
the good, if— 

(a) The accessories, spare parts or 
tools are classified with and not 
invoiced separately from the good; and 

(b) The quantities and value of the 
accessories, spare parts or tools are 
customary for the good. 

§ 10.457 Fungible goods and materials. 
(a) A person claiming preferential 

tariff treatment under the US-CFTA 
for a good may claim that a fungible 
good or material is originating either 
based on the physical segregation of 
each fungible good or material or by 
using an inventory management meth-
od. For purposes of this subpart, the 
term ‘‘inventory management method’’ 
means— 

(1) Averaging, 
(2) ‘‘Last-in, first-out,’’ 
(3) ‘‘First-in, first-out,’’ or 
(4) Any other method that is recog-

nized in the generally accepted ac-
counting principles of the country in 
which the production is performed 
(whether Chile or the United States) or 
otherwise accepted by that country. 

(b) A person selecting an inventory 
management method under paragraph 
(a) of this section for particular fun-
gible goods or materials must continue 
to use that method for those fungible 
goods or materials throughout the fis-
cal year of that person. 

§ 10.458 Accumulation. 
(a) Originating goods or materials of 

Chile or the United States that are in-
corporated into a good in the territory 
of the other country will be considered 
to originate in the territory of the 
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other country for purposes of deter-
mining the eligibility of the goods or 
materials for preferential tariff treat-
ment under the US-CFTA. 

(b) A good that is produced in the 
territory of Chile, the United States, or 
both, by one or more producers, will be 
considered as an originating good if the 
good satisfies the applicable require-
ments of § 10.451 and General Note 26, 
HTSUS. 

§ 10.459 De minimis. 
(a) Except as provided in paragraphs 

(b) and (c) of this section, a good that 
does not undergo a change in tariff 
classification pursuant to General Note 
26(n), HTSUS, will nonetheless be con-
sidered to be an originating good if— 

(1) The value of all non-originating 
materials that are used in the produc-
tion of the good and do not undergo the 
applicable change in tariff classifica-
tion does not exceed 10 percent of the 
adjusted value of the good; 

(2) The value of such non-originating 
materials is included in calculating the 
value of non-originating materials for 
any applicable regional value-content 
requirement under this note; and 

(3) The good meets all other applica-
ble requirements of General Note 26(n), 
HTSUS. 

(b) Paragraph (a) of this section does 
not apply to: 

(1) A non-originating material pro-
vided for in Chapter 4 of the Har-
monized System, or a non-originating 
dairy preparation containing over 10 
percent by weight of milk solids pro-
vided for in subheadings 1901.90 or 
2106.90 of the Harmonized System, that 
is used in the production of a good pro-
vided for in Chapter 4 of the Har-
monized System; 

(2) A non-originating material pro-
vided for in Chapter 4 of the Har-
monized System, or non-originating 
dairy preparations containing over 10 
percent by weight of milk solids pro-
vided for in subheading 1901.90 of the 
Harmonized System, that are used in 
the production of the following goods: 
infant preparations containing over 10 
percent in weight of milk solids pro-
vided for in subheading 1901.10 of the 
Harmonized System; mixes and doughs, 
containing over 25 percent by weight of 
butterfat, not put up for retail sale, 

provided for in subheading 1901.20 of 
the Harmonized System; dairy prepara-
tions containing over 10 percent by 
weight of milk solids provided for in 
subheadings 1901.90 or 2106.90 of the 
Harmonized System; goods provided for 
in heading 2105 of the Harmonized Sys-
tem; beverages containing milk pro-
vided for in subheading 2202.90 of the 
Harmonized System; or animal feeds 
containing over 10 percent by weight of 
milk solids provided for in subheading 
2309.90 of the Harmonized System; 

(3) A non-originating material pro-
vided for in heading 0805 of the Har-
monized System or subheadings 2009.11 
through 2009.30 of the Harmonized Sys-
tem that is used in the production of a 
good provided for in subheadings 2009.11 
through 2009.30 of the Harmonized Sys-
tem, or in fruit or vegetable juice of 
any single fruit or vegetable, fortified 
with minerals or vitamins, con-
centrated or unconcentrated, provided 
for in subheadings 2106.90 or 2202.90 of 
the Harmonized System; 

(4) A non-originating material pro-
vided for in Chapter 15 of the Har-
monized System that is used in the 
production of a good provided for in 
headings 1501 through 1508, 1512, 1514, or 
1515 of the Harmonized System; 

(5) A non-originating material pro-
vided for in heading 1701 of the Har-
monized System that is used in the 
production of a good provided for in 
headings 1701 through 1703 of the Har-
monized System; 

(6) A non-originating material pro-
vided for in Chapter 17 or in heading 
1805 of the Harmonized System that is 
used in the production of a good pro-
vided for in subheading 1806.10 of the 
Harmonized System; 

(7) A non-originating material pro-
vided for in headings 2203 through 2208 
of the Harmonized System that is used 
in the production of a good provided for 
in heading 2207 or 2208 of the Har-
monized System; and 

(8) A non-originating material used 
in the production of a good provided for 
in Chapters 1 through 21 of the Har-
monized System unless the non-origi-
nating material is provided for in a dif-
ferent subheading than the good for 
which origin is being determined under 
this section. 
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